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Dear Parents / Carers,

I am writing to communicate about our amended lunchtime arrangements and to respond to some concerns which have been raised.   I will apologise in advance for the length of this communication but I want to ensure that I give parents / carers as much information as possible.  

Why have Grove changed their lunchtime provision?

There are two main reasons.  Firstly, I am sure you would agree that the academy grounds at Grove are extremely limited, and the space that we have available for pupils to play outside is not enough for our pupils to play safely. This problem has been made much worse by the scaffolding which is in place, which takes up a significant amount of playground space. I have a key duty to keep pupils safe and through monitoring whilst the scaffolding has been in place I have identified that there were too many accidents at lunchtime and too many disputes between pupils caused by these accidents.  These accidents were mostly caused by too many pupils being on the playground at the same time and can be addressed by limiting the numbers of pupils on the playground.  Also, behaviour incidents which occur at lunchtime are addressed by the teacher immediately after lunch, which is when they should be teaching the rest of the class. 

Secondly, lunchtime provision has been identified as an urgent priority for development from our own monitoring because we want the children to have the same outstanding provision that pupils at our infants schools get.  We aim to ensure that we provide opportunities for pupils to develop social skills such as co-operation, teamwork, turn-taking, being a good loser, etc to support vital life-skills of socialisation, problem-solving and conflict resolution.  Whilst Grove does have particular issues relating to lack of space, I can assure you that many schools nationally are also reviewing their lunchtime provision for the same reasons. 

What changes have been made to lunchtime provision?

Our initial solution in September 2019 was to reduce lunchtime to 45 minutes in line with many other schools.   After listening to the views of pupils, parents / carers and staff we have now reverted back to 1 hour lunch every day. 

The changes that have been made are as follows:

· Lunchtimes have always been split to enable lower school to have lunch for an hour, then upper school have to their lunch for an hour (2 year groups, 8 classes per phase).

· One year group at a time will all go to lunch for 30 minutes, children choose who to sit with but are separated into ‘hot lunches’ and sandwiches.

· Whilst pupils are waiting for their ‘hot lunch’ or waiting to go outside, they participate in table-top activities such as quizzes, jokes and puzzles; to develop their social skills.  They are also able to chat with their friends. 

· The other year group go outside to play for 30 minutes, then the 2 year groups swap over.

· Whilst outside, each class is allocated to a particular ‘zone’ for that day, each zone can accommodate up to 30 children.

· Each zone offers fully supervised, planned activities such as sport in the MUGA, taught playground games, quiet activities such as puzzles and creative activities, etc. This is very similar to the infant schools.

What do pupils, parents / carers and staff think about the changes to lunchtime provision?

· Most children are very positive about the new range of games and activities which they are able to play.

· Most children prefer to only play with children in their own year group.

· All children agree that there is less falling out at playtime and less accidents.

· Some children miss being able to play with their friends in other classes.

· Most parents / carers have not expressed any concerns about the new arrangements.

· Some parents / carers have worries that their children are not allowed to play with their friends – thank you to those parents / carers who have alerted us to these concerns – we will use this information to review provision.

· All staff agree that there has been a SIGNIFICANT reduction in the amount of behaviour issues and accidents since the new system has been implemented. 

· An external Government advisor visited the site this week and reported that the lack of safe space is worrying but that our academy had excellent measures in place to ensure children were safe.  She commented on how much fun children were having at lunchtimes. 
What will happen next?

We will: 

· Continue to check and evaluate our lunchtime provision and constantly strive to improve it, amending it where necessary.

· Observe the excellent practice at our sister infant schools and other schools and implement relevant aspects of this.

· Continue to seek the views of pupils, parents / carers and staff in our evaluation; and for new ideas – we will discuss with the Parent Forum.

· Consider adaptations as pupils become used to the new system – our aim is for activities to be ‘free flow’ once the new routines are embedded and the children have all had the opportunity to learn new playground games.

What other solutions are available?

Some parents / carers have offered ideas for alternative arrangements, these are detailed below along with our response:

	Suggestion
	Response

	Allow pupils to mix with any child from their year group
	This is our intention as stated above – apologies for not communicating this sooner

	Put additional staff on the lunchtime rota to manage behaviour
	We already deploy all support staff at lunchtimes and due to cuts in school funding, we do not have the budget to employ additional staff

	Reallocate funds from the new roof to improve playground equipment
	Grove have not funded the new roof and had no choice as this was directed and funded by the government and PFI contract

	Remove the classroom buildings from the playground to increase space
	There are no spare classrooms inside Grove to accommodate the children in those classrooms


Many thanks for taking the time to read this lengthy communication, I hope that it has put your mind at rest about the changes, the reasons and the impact.  Above anything else, my duty is to keep your children safe and it is my intention to do so.  Before we make changes such as this, we do consult pupils, in this instance we have not consulted parents / carers and in hindsight that may have been appropriate. 

We really do listen to and value your input into our development and look forward to continuing to improve our partnership with you in the interests of improving all of our provision for your children.      

Yours faithfully,
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Mrs S Carrigan

Academy Principal

PLEASE UPDATE THE ACADEMY OFFICE IF YOUR CONTACT DETAILS CHANGE
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